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This month’s Communiqué contains news of creation legislation in several states, a reflection of what we are doing at SABBSA, a review on a new creation themed dramatic movie, information on the FEAST Home School Convention and Curriculum Fair and much more. We hope you are fed by this newsletter. One new item which we hope to make a recurring piece is a humor corner with a creation joke or cartoon of the month.
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A Vision of Our Purposes

Three recent events gave me a fresh vision of what God has given us to do in the creation ministry here in San Antonio. I visited Kirby Baptist church on April 15 and witnessed SABBSA member Terry Read present an overview session of evolution’s problems and the Bible’s belief in creation. I was impressed as always by Terry’s passion for this ministry as is his pastor at Kirby Baptist. 
Terry related a story at the end of the evening which focuses what we do. Terry had been one of the four SABBSA members who had helped about 60 FEAST members tour the Witte Museum’s Darwin Exhibit on April 10th. He was taken by a little girl who near the conclusion of the tour started asking some very pointed questions when she came near the hominid exhibit. It was plain even to this 10 year old how what she was being taught at home, in church and at FEAST was at odds with everything in the Witte. Terry felt and I agreed that God put us there that day to answer her questions as Satan took one of his best shots at destroying the faith of this young girl. 
Another thing happened during the Q & A that evening at Kirby Baptist. A middle aged women who is befallen with physical problems unburdened herself about heartfelt questions about how her physical problems and her sons “gay tendencies” had tested her belief and caused her son to lose his belief in God. She questioned whether evolution was right, and both she and her son were somehow “mistakes” of genetics? 
I was happy that we have a positive answer both for this women and her son. We can assure her and all who are similarly troubled that they are not “genetic mistakes” or accidents of evolution, but specially created by God with a purpose. God tells us in the Bible that He knows us “from the womb” before we are ever born and that we are “wonderfully made.” I told that women to hang on to those promises from God and understand that the deformities she has and the problems her son has are both traceable to the “fall of man” in the Garden of Eden. More than 6000 years ago we told God that we could take care of ourselves on our own. Our actions told Him that we did not need Him and that we wanted control of our lives. God, like any good parent set up learning situations with a way out and has given us time. Time first to see for ourselves that we cannot save ourselves (thus he gave us Christ).  And now we are realizing the problems in living without His moment to moment guidance and protection. We sin in a variety of ways including homosexuality. 
Further, ever since the fall our bodies and the genetic code which God perfectly made at the creation have been degrading without His constant up keeping (a result of the curse of separation from God). That woman’s physical problems are not the result of God abandoning her, but of us abandoning God. She is paying the price for all of our rebellion from God, as ultimately all of humanity will answer for its sins. I was grateful to God that we had positive answers for this woman, that both she and her son were valued by God, and that their problems were not a result of God’s abandoning them, but the price of all our sin natures, which will one day be rectified by God. That’s a message of hope which not only comes from the Bible, but is directly related to the creation story and our ministry. 

There are ample examples of our ministry moving forward just this past month. At Kirby Baptist, at the Witte and later in April at FEAST as we concluded another year providing the Science Workshops for FEAST, I was impressed with how we were meeting our primary goal of being an educational resource to the community of believers. We truly do act as if we “believe the Bible from the very first verse!”
 I thank God for all He has seen fit to do through us and with us. I also thank Him for the myriad of good people He has provided us with to accomplish His goals. He has given us troopers like Terry,  his wife Elizabeth (Lisa) and Dr. Carl and Cindy Williams who will staff the Children’s Creation Conference May 18-19 at FEAST. He has given an eclectic board comprised of a biology teacher, a medical doctor, an astronomer, a minster who also has a degree in physics, a computer programmer, an educator and a host of engineers with decades of study and service in the field of creation science. 
He has put us in touch with national organizations and creationists such as AOI, AIG, CMI, ICR, FEAST,  Dr. Don Patton, Ian Juby, John Pendleton, Dr. Randy Guliuzza, Dave and Mary Jo Nutting and the list goes on and on of the network of people God has gifted to support this ministry. 
He has provided us with people with very unique backgrounds in creation ministries, such as the Rev. Burton Stokes and Captain Harry Jackson who have done several anthropological digs and have close ties with the Creation Evidences Museum. He provided us with Dr. Carl and Cindy Williams who have gone for special training with Answers in Genesis to be able to better utilize their materials. He provided us with Clarence Johnson who provides us with our IT needs and expertise. He provided us with “Dub” Warren at a time that we needed a hand in developing from a loose association into a more focused group with a tight mission statement and a better focus on what we were meant to do. He gave us a person with vision and energy in our founder Ernie Hernandez who spearheaded Bringing ICR here for the first time, collecting a group of individually practicing creationists into a group which could accomplish far more together and formed our current association. A goal which many of us wished for in those days, but none but Ernie had both the vision and leading from God to accomplish. In this list I am probably not mentioning several people who have aided this ministry including former board members. Our thanks to all of them.
We thank God for allowing us to be used in this way, for all that He has and will provide, and for allowing us to see this ministry to come to fruition!
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The Darwin Exhibit at the Witte Museum
As a whole, the exhibit is done well and has strong visual and tactile appeal. Animal bones, a live iguana, sculptures of large tortoises and a specimen of a petrified tree were all about. It was as though the creators were making sure that the exhibit appeared “scientific”. But as was pointed out during the tour, “how does displaying lots of bones translate into the origin of species?”. The exhibit encouraged the visitor to view variation and evolution as one and the same. One video on bacteria spoke on the quickness of the culture to divide into many generations giving researchers the ability to study mutations and variation. However, no follow-up information regarding the type of mutations, the rate of occurrence or traits of the new “emerging species” was offered. It was short on substance and left one hanging for the “rest of the story”. The video ended and simply started again. It appeared “scientific” but actually offered no information. Knowing that these rapidly-dividing bacteria experiments are conducted around the world, I would expect at least one report of a new emerging species after X generations brought about by mutations Y and W which had an occurrence rate of 0.Z per million. Where’s the follow-up DNA sequences to show how the mutation altered a specific base pair? 
Next to the bacteria video was a large display of various size hominid skulls arranged in a tree-like structure implying descent from one to the other. What was striking (and disappointing) was that, here in 2012, we are shown an exhibit that could very well have been the display from the 1912 tour! In our day and age, we are shown skulls - skulls! We have TeraBytes of biochemical, scientific data from hundreds of universities that should, undoubtedly, make the case. It ought to be a slam dunk! My suspicion is twofold. First, the skulls are a formidable visual aid aimed at giving a predetermined view without giving any additional explanation. Reasonable questions are: Were the skulls all found in the same location? When was each skull found? How similar are the skulls to animals living today? How many of these particular skulls were fully intact? How many required plaster of Paris and where? No doubt, these skulls can easily be arranged in numerous patterns each suggesting a unique sequence of descent. Secondly, I can’t prove it, but I suspect that the scientific data is not uniform or consistent and, more than likely, presents major nonconformities which baffles the evolutionary community. 
One of the videos (near the entrance) had prominent evolutionary leaders declaring that without our understanding of evolution “nothing would make sense” (a theme reiterated in another video). However, other than teachers and professors, who are simply recycling the evolutionary model to their students, I’m only aware of two disciplines which have actually used evolution or the associated “long ages” in their line of work. One was the NASA team who designed the lunar lander with large pads. Due to “billions of years” of dust accumulation, it was thought the depth of the lunar dust would be substantial; hence the large pads. It turned out to be minimal and nowhere near their calculations. Others, who reportedly used evolution in their work, were the abortion counselors telling expecting mothers that aborting an early-stage fetus was equivalent to aborting a fish or reptile. Those who work in the field of antibodies, bacteria, viruses, insecticides and herbicides are keenly aware of the affects which variation has on the populations. However, these professionals do not make decisions anticipating that the population will evolve into a new species! Fact is, they work daily with the variation at hand, clearly understanding and rightfully anticipating the limitations of each population. 
Absent from the display was a discussion regarding THE MODERN SYNTHETIC THEORY OF EVOLUTION, which is also known as the Neo-Darwinian Theory of Evolution. This theory was the result of meetings attended by notable evolutionary leaders such as Ernst Mayr, Julian Huxley, Ronald Fisher, George Gaylord Simpson, Theodosius Dobzhansky and others in the 1940’s. Dr. Lee Spetner in his book NOT BY CHANCE (Judaica Press, 1997) wrote: “By the first third of the twentieth century, Darwin’s theory had been overtaken by new discoveries in biology. These discoveries were mainly in the new science of genetics, which included both transmission genetics and population genetics...By the end of the 1930’s the theory [Darwin’s] was in disarray” (p. 20). Spetner continues “The neo-Darwinian theory rejected Darwin’s suggestion of the environmental induction of heritable variations and even more emphatically rejected the inheritance of a acquired characteristics” (p.21). In the Witte exhibit, near the entrance, is an exhibit entitled “Nature of Species” which presents Lamarck’s theory of acquired characteristics. That is the idea that current-day giraffes obtained long necks because their ancestors, while in the process of eating in the millions of years prior, had to reach higher and higher for leaves. It was assumed that this constant stretching was passed onto its descendants. Though rejected by Neo-Darwinians and no longer presented in recent text books, it was not made clear to the exhibit visitor that such a theory had long ago been discredited. But, because it makes for great visual aids, it’s not that surprising. Regarding random variation, Spetner added “The neo-Darwinians were unwilling to accept environmental influence as a cause of variation, and they were unable to find a mechanism that could directly produce the genetic changes needed for descent. They therefore chose randomness as the source of the variations they needed – the very randomness that Darwin had rejected” (p. 21).
I acted as a tour guide to a group of homeschoolers. The first event was the video near the entrance (see above). As the video aired and spoke of Darwin’s history and the influential figures in his life, one of the homeschooling mom’s was prepared and “on the fly” reminded her students of key points not presented in the video. The students had done their homework and responded appropriately. I was quite impressed with their “whole armor” which protected them from the “schemes” of the exhibit. Unless your students are like minded, I would not recommend the exhibit to unguarded, impressionable minds. The exhibit has lots of “glitz” and “dazzle” but lacks in substance. However, the objective is clear: to reduce the Word of God to a fable.
Jose E. Hernandez, P.E.,    John 17:17 
Laws Giving Protection to Creation Discussions in Public Schools NASHVILLE, Tenn. (Huffington Post) — Tennessee, where the nation's first big legal battle over evolution was fought nearly 90 years ago, has enacted a law that critics deride as the "monkey bill" for once again attacking the scientific theory.
The measure passed by the Tennessee General Assembly protects teachers who allow students to criticize evolution and other scientific theories, such as global warming. Republican Gov. Bill Haslam allowed the law to go into effect without signing it.

Haslam said the State Board of Education has told him the measure won't affect the state's current scientific curriculum for primary, middle or high school students. Louisiana enacted a similar law in 2008.

"I think the one thing about that bill is this: Nothing about the curriculum of the state of Tennessee will change, and the scientific standards won't change," he said. "So I think some of the discussion about its impact has probably been overblown."

The bill says it will encourage critical thinking by protecting teachers from discipline if they help students critique "scientific weaknesses."

Scientists in Tennessee and the American Association for the Advancement of Science had asked Haslam to veto the bill, saying that evolution is established science that shouldn't be taught as a controversy.

"The Tennessee legislature is doing the unbelievable: attempting to roll the clock back to 1925 by attempting to insert religious beliefs in the teaching of science," three Tennessee scientists wrote in an op-ed column in The Tennessean.

The three writers hold doctorate degrees and are members of the National Academy of Sciences: Roger D. Cone and Jon Kaas of Vanderbilt University and Robert G. Webster of St. Jude Children's Research Hospital. They argue that the law is unnecessary and likely to provide expensive legal fights and hurt the economy in Tennessee, which is home to Oak Ridge National Laboratory.

The Tennessee Education Association called the law a distraction from the most pressing education issues in the state.Top of Form "I think at a time when we're trying to put a focus on science, math, education; to pass something like this really sends a signal that the state is going backward instead of forward," TEA lobbyist Jerry Winters said. " ... They're avoiding the real problems in education by dealing with some of these emotional hot-button issues."

The state held the famous Scopes "monkey trial" in 1925 in Dayton, Tenn., and opponents of the legislation say evolution is still under attack in 2012. School teacher John Scopes was convicted of violating state statute by teaching evolution in biology class and fined him $100. The Tennessee Supreme Court overturned it on a technicality a year later. In 1967, Tennessee's anti-evolution law was revoked.

Some believe the bill could open the door for religious teaching in the classroom. The American Civil Liberties Union of Tennessee asked the governor to veto it. State ACLU executive director Hedy Weinberg said allowing students to critique "scientific weaknesses" is language frequently used by those seeking to introduce non-scientific ideas like creationism and intelligent design into science curriculum.

"No one doubts the value of critical thinking to any serious course of scientific study, but this legislation is not truly aimed at developing students' critical thinking skills," she wrote. 

House sponsor Bill Dunn, a Knoxville Republican, said the proposal states that it is "not ... construed to promote religion." "What the law says is that as long as you stick to objective scientific facts, then you can bring that into play," the Knoxville Republican said. "So if students start asking questions or if there's debate on it, it's not a one-sided debate. But it is a fair debate, in that its objective scientific facts that are brought forward."

The move among Tennessee lawmakers is one of several across the country that seeks more wiggle room for discussion or of intelligent design in public schools. Indiana legislators in January moved forward on a bill that would allow school districts to decide whether to include creationism alongside teachings of evolution in science curriculum.

Oklahoma, New Hampshire and Missouri have also considered similar bills designed to encourage critical examination of evolution theory. 

Research from two Pennsylvania State University professors revealed last year that the majority of public school biology teachers in the U.S. shy away from teaching evolution because they're either unwilling or unprepared to teach it: some advocate creationism while others are afraid to address the topic for fear of controversy. 

A New Dramatic Movie with a Creation theme is out!
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	To purchase a copy, click here. Amazon is offering the DVD at $7.99 off the retail price on the Genesis Code.
A Review by Fred Thompson on a New Movie

About the Genesis Code       www.thegenesiscodemovie.com 
Kerry Wells (Kelsey Sanders), a college journalist and committed Christian with an effervescent personality, has been assigned to do a story on Blake Truman (Logan Bartholomew) the college’s newest and very popular hockey superstar. As a relationship between them begins to develop Kerry finds that Blake, who hides behind a tough and independent façade is actually struggling through a difficult personal crisis and that he bears the cross of a secret he has kept hidden for years. Blake rebuffs Kerry’s suggestion that prayer might help ease his burden; he is convinced that modern science completely disproves the Bible, especially the opening verses of Genesis. Kerry – who is herself suddenly confronted with a challenge to her faith on another front – sets out to prove that science and Genesis are not in conflict and her quest leads to a startling revelation. Could it be that what science teaches us about creation and the story as told in Genesis are both true!
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Faith vs. Science: Are creation and evolution contradictory? Must religious believers deny the current scientific consensus about the origin of the world? Or are they perhaps not at odds at all? Kerry and her friends seek out the truth in The Genesis Code, and you may be surprised at what they find.
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Religious Discrimination in Higher Education: Despite the fact that university studies are purported to be a marketplace of intellectual diversity, Kerry's constant inquiries in class and involvement in Christian campus ministry lead the faculty to consider her unfit for a life of science. Can her determination and academic talents overcome the department's prejudice against religion?
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Right-to-Life Issues: When one of Kerry's friends discovers that his grandparents are trying to pull his mother off of life support, he must use the truths he has discovered through the genesis code to grapple with thorny end-of-life issues.



	In additional to Fred’s role in THE GENESIS CODE, the movie also features two Academy Award winning actors in Ernest Borgnine and Louise Fletcher, and many more faces you will recognize, including Catherine Hicks of 7th Heaven fame. 

The Genesis Code received acclaim from other conservatives and family oriented groups, including a “fantastic” review from The Dove Foundation and Focus On The Family featured the film in their Twentieth Anniversary of Plugged In.


Creation Humor Corner = LIFE SPANS
God created the dog and said, "Sit all day by the door of your house and bark at anyone that comes in or walks past. For this, I will give you a life span of 20 years." The dog said, "That's a long time to be barking. How about only 10 years and I'll give you back the other 10?" God agreed. 

On the second day, God created the monkey and said, "Entertain people, do tricks, and make them laugh. For this, I'll give you a 20-year life span." The monkey said, "Monkey tricks for 20 years? That's a pretty long time to perform. How about I give you back 10 like the dog did?" God agreed. 

On the third day, God created the cow and said, "You must go into the field with the farmer all day long and suffer under the sun, have calves and give milk to support the farmer's family. For this, I will give you a life span of 60 years." The cow said, "That's kind of a tough life you want me to live for 60 years. How about 20 and I'll give back the other 40?" God agreed again. 

On the fourth day, God created man and said, "Eat, sleep, play, marry and enjoy your life. For this, I'll give you 20 years." But man said, "Only 20 years? Could you possibly give me my 20, the 40 the cow gave back, the 10 the monkey gave back, and the 10 the dog gave back? That makes 80, okay?" "Okay," said God, "You asked for it." So, that's why, for our first 20 years, we eat, sleep, play and enjoy ourselves. For the next 40 years we slave in the sun to support our family. For the next 10 years we do monkey tricks to entertain the grandchildren. And for the last 10 years we sit on the front porch and bark at everyone.
An Answer for those who say all real scientists believe in Evolution

The next time someone says, "All real scientists believe in evolution," you may want to pull out this website: http://www.dissentfromdarwin.org/index.php . It is a website with hundreds of PhD’s and MD’s from all over the world who have signed an open document proclaiming their disbelief in evolution. 
Another off shoot of this website is its implication. If over 700 research scientists with such credentials had the “guts” to sign this document, how many more are out there who truly doubt evolution as a theory, but feel they cannot “come out of the closet,” for fear of retribution and ruining their careers. Indeed this website gives evidence that there are probably tens of thousands of research scientists all over the world who have no belief in the truth of evolution!

FEAST Homeschool Conference and SABBSA 

Thanks to our friends at FEAST for again this year entrusting us with their science workshop program. We had a good crowd on April 23rd see evidence that the Big Bang theory does not hold together and that belief in the bible and a young universe is a supportable scientific theory. Scott Lane presented and Dr. Daniel Harris did the Question and Answer session for the home school crowd. We also thank Dr. Carl and Cindy Williams for their tireless efforts in providing the companion children’s programs each night of the workshops.
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Dave Nutting’s Creation Conference Schedule at FEAST
May 18 
11 am – Stand Firm and Advance                                                                                                 12:30 pm – Creation Tour of Our National Parks
May 19

2 pm – Lessons from Nature                                                                                                        3:30 pm – It’s a War Out There: The Battle for Our Children’s Hearts and Minds
May 18-19 

FEAST Discover Creation Children’s Fair 

(Part of the FEAST Home School Convention & Curriculum Fair and staffed by SABBSA)
Become a creation scientist for two days and learn more about how our God designed our universe. Through hands-on experiments, crafts and games; children will see that they are not a product of evolution or chance but rather a creation of God. Our children will be armed to withstand the challenge of evolutionists and be equipped to
stand firm on the truth of God’s word.

Around Texas 

Houston:  
The Greater Houston Creation Association (GHCA) usually meets around the last Thursday of each month (although they are planning next year to move their meetings to the first Thursday of each month to coordinate with SABBSA and the Dallas group for national speakers). They meet at Houston's First Baptist Church at 7 pm, in Room 258. After the presentation, there will be refreshments, fellowship and creation science materials for all to enjoy. For more information go to www.ghcaonline.com.
Glen Rose:  
Dr. Carl Baugh gives a “Director’s Lecture Series” on the first Saturday of each month at the Creation Evidences Museum just outside Glen Rose, TX. The new and improved museum is also a great and beneficial way to spend any day. Presentations are at 11 am and 2 pm. For more information go to www.creationevidence.org 

Dallas-Ft Worth: 
The Metroplex Institute of Origin Science (MIOS) meets at the Dr. Pepper Starcenter, 12700 N. Stemmons Fwy, Farmers Branch, TX, usually at 7:30 pm of the first Tuesday of each month. 

Lubbock Area (Crosbyton): 
All year: Consider a visit to the Mt. Blanco Fossil Museum, directed by Joe Taylor. The Museum is definitely worth the visit if you live near or are traveling through the Panhandle near Lubbock. If you call ahead and time permitting, Joe has been known to give personal tours, especially to groups. For more information, visit http://www.mtblanco.com/. 
Greater San Antonio area: 

Watch Creation in the 21st Century, hosted by Dr. Carl Baugh at 3:00 AM on Friday. Can watch online at http://www.tbn.org/watch-us/
 

Listen to Answers with Ken Ham online at the address below. (No nearby station for this broadcast).  http://www.answersingenesis.org/media/audio/answers-daily
 To hear program from the Institute for Creation Research, listen online at this address.  http://www.icr.org/radio/
Also, tune in KHCB FM 88.5 (San Marcos) or KKER FM 88.7 (Kerrville) for Back to Genesis at 8:57 AM Mon-Fri, then Science, Scripture and Salvation at 1:30 AM, 8:00 AM and 4:30 PM on Saturdays. 
Last Month at SABBSA  
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 How Great is Our God? 

[image: image9.jpg]-

HOW GREAT
IS OUR GOD

C=Y
\ e Ll




Our April meeting featured the video by creation evangelist Louie Giglio.  From the Macrocosm of the universe to the Microscopic beginnings of life, Louie bears witness to the truly awesome greatness of our God. Starting with our Solar System, we learn of the mind-boggling magnitude of the universe in which we live. We review accounts from the Bible of the seemingly trivial effort         (“God breathed”) it was for God to produce the literally uncountable number as well as the recognizable individuality of stars. Then Mr. Giglio delves into the realm of molecular biology examining the intricacies of how we are “fearfully and wonderfully made” thanks to the instruction manual hidden in each of our cells in the form of DNA. He then went on to reveal the nature of the Biblical account of how God “holds together” our very cells in the form of laminin. The truly wondrous images he showed from the macro (using an image of a black hole from NASA through the Hubble Telescope) to the micro (electron micrograph of the laminin protein which latches one cell to another) just happened to show the cross of Christ. He ends with IS 40:31 to encourage his listeners with the reassurance that the Creator God knows us personally, while large enough to make the Universe, is also aware of and cares for each and every one of us. 
 We began the evening with a presentation of our completed "Darwin Day" materials, presented by Terry Read who was fresh from helping as tour guide for the FEAST homeschoolers through the Witte Museum’s Darwin Exhibit. 

Coming to SABBSA on May 8th, 2012 

Creation Evangelist Skip Tilton 
We will have a change in our presentation schedule in May.  Michael Oard, climatologist from Creation Ministries International (CMI) will not be with us on Tuesday, May 8, 2012 as he recently underwent successful surgery to remove recently discovered colon cancer. Please pray for Mike and his family and for his speedy recovery and return to ministry. 
In Michael Oard’s place CMI has provided us with Mr. Skip Tilton who will be with us in the San Antonio area from Friday, May 4 through Tuesday, May 8, 2012 and would like to book other venues during his stay. We would especially like to find a morning church for him to speak at on Sunday, May 6. 
Skip Tilton from Creation Ministries International will be in San Antonio for two free events in May. Mr. Tilton will present "Creation: a Key to Effective Evangelism." at Live Oak First Baptist Church, 11560 Toepperwein Road, Live Oak TX 78233 on Sunday May 6 at 6:30 pm.
He will then talk on Tuesday May 8th at our regularly scheduled SABBSA meeting on the topic of "The Ice Age: Only the Bible Can Explain It!" at 7 pm at the Jim's Restaurant party room at the corner of San Pedro and Ramsey.
We invite you attend both of these exciting events!
